
Well, Vacation Bible School. VBS starts today. Yes. Which is a really 
good reminder for us of how this sermon series all started from stranger 
to family. And we started talking about how important it is to welcome 
strangers or guests into this place. So hopefully next week we'll have a 
few families join us for the first time for workshops. 
 
I hope that you join us because it's going to be a really fun worship 
service next weekend and it is a great way for us to practice hospitality 
skills. But here we are at the end of this sermon series. So we're 
talking about same today. Next weekend we will start a new sermon series. 
Anxious for nothing. So I'm excited about that. 
 
But today we'll finish up with talking about family. So last questions 
today like, well, what does it mean to be a family? And why is it 
important as Christ followers that we are of family? Now, a quick note 
about the word family. Now I know that the word family can be a trigger 
for some. I know that some family's that not all families are loving 
places. 
 
All families, including church families, have some level of dysfunction 
because we are a group of humans gathered. And I know that some families 
are kind of far on that scale of dysfunction and can be very hurtful and 
harmful places. So if you only know that kind of family, especially if it 
was the church family that found you in some way. 
 
First of all, I want to just say that I am sorry. I am sorry that you 
have had that experience. And second of all, I invite you to allow us to 
show you an alternate native kind of family. So I've been to your 
horizons for 24 days, I think. And what I have discovered here at 
Horizons is this is not a perfect place, right? 
 
It is instead a place of imperfect people who are very caring and who 
want to love as Jesus loves. And it is a lot like really good family. So 
again, you struggle with harm done to you by family. I invite you today 
to try to put everything aside and allow God to work in this time to 
explore what scene could be for you. 
 
Now, simply put, the definition of family is a group of people who are 
related by blood or marriage that have a common ancestor. Now, family 
trees and lineages, those are important to us. Ancestry dot com is a 
really big thing right now. And ancestry and lineages and genealogies 
were also really important. Part of God's love story. In other words, in 
the Bible, God's love story. 
 
So Jesus comes from the line of David King David. And that is laid out 
for us in the very beginning of the Gospel, according to Matthew. It's 
also in other places as well. And sometimes we skip that part, sometimes 
we skip those genealogies because it's a lot, right? Abraham was the 
father of Isaac, and Isaac followed Jacob and Jake was the father of 
Judah and his brothers. 
 
And Judah was the father of pyramids. And then you get those names that 
you can't pronounce, right? So sometimes we just skip down. But the 
genealogy, especially in the Gospel, according to Matthew, was really 



important. Matthew wanted to include that genealogy because while before 
Jesus, the prophet Isaiah, wrote these words, Isaiah 11 one says A chute 
will come up from the stone of Jesse from his roots. 
 
A branch will bear fruit. Now, if you remember from last weekend's 
message, we are also to bear fruit. But Jesus, coming from the line of 
Jesse, who was the father of King David, did it first. Right. We have the 
example in Jesus. Well, families come in all shapes and sizes. There are 
a lot of famous families that you are probably aware of, like the Bates 
family, you know, from Bel-Air to a well-to-do family with a nephew from 
West Philadelphia, born and raised on the playground where he spent most 
of days. 
 
Also, that one family there, creepy and kooky, mysterious and kooky. 
They're all together. Who gave up Addams Family? Of course. And then you 
have the story of a man named Brady who was busy with three boys of his 
own until that one day when this slave lady met this fellow. And that's 
how they became the Brady Family. Brady Bunch. 
 
Fine. Okay. And my most recent favorite is the Rose Family with Moira and 
Johnny and Alexis. And of course, you, David. I so often times are ideas 
of family come from TV shows and movies in addition to our own family and 
our passage today of Scripture comes from the book of Hebrews Chapter 
ten, and we're gonna be starting in verse 19. 
 
Now, we don't know for sure who, who authored this book, this letter, but 
we know that the author was addressing Jewish Christians. So the author 
begins the passage with one of my favorite words in the Bible. You'll 
hear me say this again. But one of my favorite words in the Bible is the 
word therefore, and I love, therefore, is because I know that something 
happened before and then it draws us in and gives us direction on what to 
do next. 
 
So we start out on Hebrews chapter ten, verse 19, and it says, Therefore, 
my brothers and sisters. Now, right away here, the author is addressing 
his listeners as brothers and sisters. Now, for those of you who know 
Pastor John, you know that he uses that title often when he addresses 
someone sister or brother, he will say. And it's that kind of title 
recognizes our relationship with one another as covenant members of 
Christ family. 
 
Now the word that's translated into brothers and sisters is actually a 
word that has the same root as mu. Right? So meaning from the same womb. 
So continuing on it says therefore my brothers and sisters, since we have 
the confidence to enter the sanctuary by the blood of Jesus, by the new 
in living way that He opened for us through the curtain that is through 
his flesh. 
 
And since we have a great priest over the House of God, let us approach 
with a true heart in full assurance of faith, with our hearts. Sprinkle 
clean from an evil conscious and our bodies washed with pure water. Now 
the eight verses that come before this, this section in Chapter ten, talk 
about Christ's sacrifice. And because this letter was written to a Jewish 
audience, they would have been very well aware of sacrifices, burnt 



offerings in sin offerings and other sacrifices in order to atone or be 
near or be close or be at one with God. 
 
So here the author is describing that Jesus, the sacrifice was once for 
all. So God opened the curtain for us through Jesus's sacrifice and 
through that. By that, because of that, we are the new and we enter into 
that covenant through faith in Jesus and baptism. So traditionally in the 
United Methodist Church, we baptize as infants as well, along with 
children and adults. 
 
Now, obviously, an infant cannot make a personal profession safe, yet we 
baptize infants sometimes because we believe that God's grace is 
available for them. Right, everyone? God's sacrifice of Jesus was once 
for. All right for all. And as we baptize an infant, the parents or the 
sponsors will vow that they will raise the child with this opportunity to 
grow in their faith and respond to the grace that they have already 
received. 
 
So this has happened because of Jesus's sacrifice that opened the door 
for us to have this kind of close, intimate relationship with God. And it 
fills our hearts. Since the Scripture passage said that it fills our 
hearts with full usher. Now, if you have not been baptized, your child 
has not been baptized, and you would like to talk to me more about what 
that means. 
 
I would love before that chance to talk to you. Okay. Continuing on it. 
Verse 23, it says, Let us hold fast to the confession of our pope out 
we've written for he who has promised is faithful. And let us consider 
how to provoke one another. Now, here, pause. It says we are supposed to 
provoke one another. And when I think about being provoked, I can't help 
but think about my older siblings. 
 
I was the youngest of four and I was provoked often. So in my family 
system, we had chores. You probably did, too. So my brother is eight 
years older than I am, and my oldest sister is five years. And then I 
have an older sister who is four years older than I am. And so after 
supper, my job was to put away the refrigerator items, basically the 
condiments, the barbecue sauce, the ketchup, the butter ranch or whatever 
else that we had. 
 
So I finished my chore in about one 830 seconds. Right. I don't even know 
what my siblings jobs were because I finished my chore and I just took 
off. But I know that my siblings complained about this. Right. They 
complained that I got off easy. And so they provoke me to try to get a 
reaction out of me, to try to make me angry because I am I was, after 
all, the baby of the family that I heard all of the time. 
 
Now, I may have gotten it easy being the baby of the family with the 
chores, but it didn't always go my way. I was always stuck in the middle 
seat, in the car. Even worse, if we were all together, I was in the front 
middle seat when that was a thing and that was really uncomfortable. But 
being provoked in this verse is actually a good thing. 
 



The whole verse actually says, and let us consider how to provoke one 
another to love and good deeds, not neglecting to meet together as in the 
habit of some, but encouraging one another. And all the more as you see 
the day approaching. So how do we provoke one another in Christian love? 
We need to provoke one another to do love and good deeds. 
 
And sometimes times this might make someone angry. But there are times 
when we, as a church family need to call each other out. When we see one 
of our family members maybe writing hateful words online or if we hear 
them in person. So as a as a member of the church family, we need to be 
ready to encourage one another. 
 
And we also need to be ready to accept some criticism. That's the hard 
part. Now, there are obviously some good ways to provoke one another and 
maybe some not so good ways to provoke one another. Like a do not call 
someone out online. Right. It doesn't work. That's not going to be 
helpful. If you see something, maybe have a face-to-face conversation or 
some sort of other personal way. 
 
And if someone tells you that what you have has said is being hurtful to 
someone, try not to be defensive. Because our job as a Christian family, 
because of our faith in Jesus, because of the example that Jesus set 
before us, is to encourage one another and help each other move toward a 
deeper relationship with God and a deeper relationship with others. 
 
Now, speaking of provoking, just to give you all just a little push and 
encouragement, you know what would help me on my faith, the journey and 
in my walk with Christ as I continue to get to know the horizon family? 
It would be really helpful if you would download the Church Center app 
and upload your picture. Because that would be really helpful for me. 
 
And some of you have already completed that task, and I thank you for 
that. But it's not just for me either. This is a great way for us to 
continue to get to know one another as a family. But now here, on a more 
serious note, what is the best way to provoke one another, to encourage 
one another? 
 
The passage says that we are to do this and we should not neglect to meet 
together. So we help and provoke and encourage one another by coming 
together as a family. I think the church and I'm talking about the big 
church, right, all over. I think that the church is crazy to think that 
online worship is not here to stay. 
 
Right? It is here to stay. And there are some churches who embraced 
online worship when it was necessary. And then they stopped it. They 
discontinued it because, you know, as restrictions were being lifted. But 
I think they're missing something really important because online worship 
is an amazing tool to help us stay connected, to praise God together as a 
family. 
 
And maybe now is a good reminder when we do worship at home, that's what 
we're doing. We are worshiping at home. We are not watching the online 
worship service. We are participating. And maybe if we're at home, maybe 
we prepare our space, maybe we light a candle or remove distractions. And 



even when we're in person, right, sometimes we come in, we're thinking 
about our grocery list or to do lists. 
 
And sometimes maybe when we walk through these doors, we need to prepare 
ourselves to be together in worship. So the question, of course, from 
this is if we're going to continue online worship is how do we assemble a 
virtually how can we gather and get to know one another and make 
connections and care for one another and provoke one another when needed, 
when we worship digitally. 
 
And that's something that we are still all working through. This passage 
of Scripture can teach us several things. First of all, it can teach us 
that we are blessed, we are blessed and we have to separate saying like, 
I feel blessed. And when we tie it to material things, like I have a 
house and I have a home and, and cars and things, sometimes we say, Oh, I 
feel so blessed. 
 
But rather the question we should ask is, am I united with Christ? 
Remember last week's sermon we talked about abiding or dwelling in 
Christ? So if we are united in Christ through His ultimate sacrifice for 
us, we are blessed. So we are blessed. We are adopted. Ephesians chapter 
one it says God destined to us for adoption as His children through Jesus 
Christ according to the good pleasure of His will, to the praise of His 
glorious grace that he freely bestowed on us in the Beloved. 
 
We are part of God's family. What? We're more than just friends to him, 
it is a bond that is deeper, a connection that is stronger. So we are 
blessed. We are adopted, and some assembly is required. Provoking is a 
good thing, right? We. We need each other to help us have a closer walk 
with Jesus. We all need help to move along the journey. 
 
And we do that by gathering and connecting with others in our faith 
community. So what that looks like for everyone might be a little bit 
different, right? For those who worship online or for those who gather in 
this space. It may look a little different. Lastly, everyone deserves a 
place to call home. I recently learned a little bit more about Project 
Hope that was birthed here at Horizons. 
 
And Project Hope is an incredible organization and they are supporting 
two homes in India. And these homes provide a place for children and for 
women. These homes provide a family. Now, this sermon series we talked 
about, you know, why we should show hospitality to strangers, to others, 
to guests, why we should invite others into this space here in this 
church community. 
 
 
We talked about how we are to be a friend to others, as Jesus is a friend 
to us. And that that's the hope for church because of the sacrifice of 
Jesus once and for all. We are all connected. We are all children of God 
connected as family, because everyone, everyone deserves a place to call 
home. Would you join me in prayer? 
 
Gracious and holy God, God, we come together as a church family and we 
are so thankful. We are thankful that you have opened the curtain. You've 



opened this door so that we have access to you, that we can have a 
relationship with Jesus where Jesus calls us His friend, where we where 
we can be children of yours, where we gather together as a family. 
 
God help us. Help us grow in our love. Help us provoke one another when 
needed. Help us encourage one another to be closer to you. And we pray 
today for the start of Vacation Bible School, where lots of families will 
be impacted today, this week, where we will be able to share God's love 
with them. We pray that they are they are open to hearing the message. 
 
We pray that they will feel like that they are not just strangers in the 
steel building, but that that we want them to be a part of our family. 
And everyone deserves a place to call home. God, we know that we are part 
of your plan to make that happen. God, we say all of this in Jesus name. 
Amen. 
 


